

# The Harper government's war on labour

Solutions in search of a problem

Alison Braley-Rattai

---

## Introduction

IN 2011, STEPHEN Harper led his Conservative Party to a majority government in the House of Commons. Very soon afterward, the extent of the government's antipathy toward unions became apparent. Between June 2011 and June 2012, Lisa Raitt, then labour minister, sponsored (or threatened to) back-to-work bills impacting Canada Post workers, three separate bargaining units at Air Canada, and workers at CP Rail. Then, in December 2014, Bill C-525 received royal assent. This act amends the way federally regulated workers in both the public and private sectors can form unions, making it more difficult to do. Finally, on June 30, 2015, the irremediably flawed Bill C-377 passed third reading in the Senate. This act amends the *Income Tax Reporting Act* by singling out unions to create unparalleled reporting requirements.

The justification for these pieces of legislation shows little rational connection to their purported ends. Of course, policy-makers may articulate their policy goals poorly and choose means that ill serve their goals, just as *unintended* consequences may flow from *conscious* decisions. However, the consistent assault by the Harper government on the statutory framework governing labour relations can-

not be understood as the result of poor analysis. Rather, these decisions can only be understood with reference to the overriding force of ideology that sees virtually no legitimate role for organized labour in Canadian society. For the Harper government, the long game is what matters, which in this case is a transformation of the role of unions within the public sector and broader Canadian economy.

---

## Everyone back to work

In June 2011, Lisa Raitt, then federal labour minister, introduced back-to-work legislation to end rotating strikes and a total lockout at Canada Post. At the same time, she sponsored back-to-work legislation for Air Canada customer service agents. Three months later, Raitt threatened back-to-work legislation to deal with Air Canada's dispute with its flight attendants. Two days prior to the beginning of a lawful strike, the minister referred that matter to the Canadian Industrial Relations Board under an "emergency" provision, for which she was accused of trying to buy time until it was possible to pass back-to-work legislation.<sup>1</sup> In March 2012, Raitt again introduced legislation to ensure that neither the unions representing pilots and baggage handlers at Air Canada nor the employer could access their statutory right to strike/lockout. One year and several legislative interventions later, Raitt legislated workers at CP Rail back to work after several days of picketing.

The frequent use of legislation to override the statutory instruments available to labour (and employers) in the summer of 2011 through to the spring of 2012 is remarkable. Economist Ian Lee calls it "the new normal" for labour relations.<sup>2</sup> Back-to-work legislation is not novel. Its increased use during the 1970s onward is well established by Panitch and Swartz.<sup>3</sup> However, the Harper government's response to collective worker action may be new in *degree* if not in *kind*. The manner of the government's interventions represents "an audacious willingness to intervene into labour-management relations" and to "push the goalposts a little further."<sup>4</sup>

### Canada Post

A two-week rotating strike by the Canadian Union of Postal Workers (CUPW) in the spring of 2011 was the longest job action allowed by the government in any of the cases enumerated above. In part, CUPW was concerned about the possibility of legislative action and chose a rotating strike to avoid stopping mail delivery. It is only when Canada Post locked out its workers that mail delivery ground to a halt. Within days, Bill C-6 was being debated in a marathon filibuster session in

the House of Commons. Minister Raitt said the legislation was meant to protect the “fragile economic recovery.”<sup>5</sup>

Two things are relevant here. The first is that with rotating strikes lasting just two weeks, there was hardly time to gauge their economic impact. Moreover, Raitt’s rationale was at odds with the Canada Post’s own stance during negotiations with the union. Canada Post said it was losing money precisely because the public was using other means of mail delivery. Whatever the economic loss for Canada Post, owing to either the rotating strikes or the lockout, it could hardly be considered significant across the economy. Economist Jim Stanford said he did not know of any economists “who were losing sleep over the impact of either work stoppage on the national GDP,” citing other, far more serious threats to the general economic recovery about which the Conservatives were remarkably unconcerned.<sup>6</sup>

The second thing of note has to do with motivation. According to a former minister responsible for Canada Post, “there is no way Canada Post would ever order this lockout without the agreement of the government.”<sup>7</sup> If the goal was ensuring mail delivery to prevent damage to the fragile economy then it did not make sense to permit a lockout. Having permitted one, it would make even less sense to turn around and legislate it away. This has led to speculation the actual goal was to provide the Conservatives with “cover” to order workers at Canada Post into binding arbitration. There, through legislative fiat, the government would have more control over the final terms and conditions of a new collective agreement.

Admittedly, this is speculation. We will likely never know exactly what transpired behind the scenes between the government and Canada Post. But speculation continued through the process. For example, the back-to-work legislation did more than just impose binding arbitration. The bill contained legislated wage increases that were less than those offered by Canada Post. Moreover, the government appeared to want to control the “neutral, third party” process through its choice of arbitrator. The first one quit after CUPW challenged his inability to speak French. More significantly, the second arbitrator chosen by Raitt was dismissed by a judge because his former roles as a Canada Post lawyer and Conservative Party candidate put the appearance of impartiality in doubt.

## **Air Canada**

At the same time that Canada Post workers were being legislated back to work, Air Canada passenger agents were as well. The Conservative government prepared legislation even as the midnight hour struck in the first few seconds of a lawful strike that would last a total of three days before the two sides reached an agreement. Here, the argument about aiding the fragile economic recovery rings even

less true because Air Canada is a privately owned, non-monopoly corporation. Even if it were the job of the government to get Canada Post's mail going again (a position disputed by the International Labour Organization's committee on freedom of association),<sup>8</sup> it is not at all clear how it would be the government's right or responsibility to intervene at Air Canada — not once, not twice, but three times!

There is no doubt that a work stoppage at Air Canada would have proven highly inconvenient to many people. That is, it should be noted, the point of a strike in the private sector. The government, in banning an otherwise lawful strike, negated the very statutory framework through which private actors deal with labour relations.

Most labour relations experts agree that government intervention in labour disputes in this ad hoc way increases bad outcomes down the line. George Smith, a former director of employee relations at Air Canada, had this to say:

The government has managed to pull a fast one by hiding behind the economic impact, and the assumption of the pro-Conservative folks was that this is harmful to unions, not management. That is a false assumption.<sup>9</sup>

Professor Laurel Sefton MacDowell agrees, saying this “intervention and threatening and warning from the beginning...it's being very disruptive, and it's actually creating problems, not solving problems.”<sup>10</sup>

In conclusion, the government's ad hoc intervention into labour relations in 2011–12, supposedly to aid a fragile economic recovery, lacked the support of experts, stakeholders engaged in the negotiations of collective agreements, and economists. Ultimately, these actions disregarded the statutory framework because it recognizes a legitimate space for organized labour where the government does not.

---

## Changing the framework: Bill C–525

At other times, the government chose to change the basic framework. Bill C–525, a private member's bill, received royal assent on December 16, 2014, and came into force six months later.<sup>11</sup> The act changes the way that unions are formed under federal jurisdiction from what was a “card-check” system to a “vote-based” system. With card-check systems the labour board will certify a bargaining unit (i.e., a group of people whose job duties are such that it is possible for them to be covered by a single collective agreement) once a certain number of membership application cards have been signed. The board takes the signed cards as proof of the employees' desire to join a union and certifies the relevant union as the representative of that bargaining unit. The threshold varies among jurisdictions from a low of 40% to a high of 65%. Aside from some contingency — like the employer chal-

lenging the make-up of the bargaining unit or raising doubts about the legitimacy of the cards — there is no further barrier to certification. Historically, all unions in Canada were certified using this process.

By contrast, vote-based systems incorporate card-check to the extent that a certain number of signed cards are still required, and the threshold also varies by jurisdiction. This triggers a secret ballot vote supervised by the relevant labour board. At present, five provincial jurisdictions and (now) the federal jurisdiction require a secret ballot vote.<sup>12</sup> The remaining four provinces and the territories employ card-check certification with some variations.

### **Not so free, not so secret votes**

The evidence is clear that card-check systems result in higher levels of unionization than do vote-based systems.<sup>13</sup> It is why unions and their supporters favour card-check, while employers (and increasingly governments) favour vote-based certification. Proponents of each approach contend that their preferred system better reveals the true intentions of employees as to whether or not they really want to form a union.

There is good reason to believe that the average person would be inclined to prefer a vote-based system. In a liberal democracy there is a strong connection between the secret ballot and legitimacy. A secret ballot assures the voter's ability to freely register their true intention to vote for X, Y or Z, so a vote-based system for unionization sounds like it should better reveal employees' "true intentions." This assumption is far from assured.

Card-check systems reduce the time lapse between when the union applies for certification and actual certification. Requiring a vote gives the employer time to catch wind of the process and to engage in acts that might interfere with it. For instance, the certification vote itself generally takes place on the employer's property. While the content of the actual ballot is secret, an employer can see who showed up to vote, and they can come to conclusions, whether rightly or not, about how they voted. In a smaller workplace, this might be particularly problematic.<sup>14</sup>

When the newly unionized Walmart in Jonquière, Quebec was closed, one of its workers identified that she had not voted in the certification process, apparently to appear "non-committal."<sup>15</sup> Such a stance suggests that workers view non-voting as a strategy to avoid being labelled "pro-union." Most candidates vying for votes in a municipal, provincial or federal election are unlikely to know the identity of the voters, or have any real leverage against them one way or the other. As a result, the analogy between a secret ballot vote for union certification and that in a provincial, federal or even municipal election is limited.

The disadvantage of the card-check system is that employees can feel *compelled* to sign cards. Blaine Caulkins, the MP who sponsored Bill C-525, said that “[a]nyone who operates under the belief that bullying, threats, or even blackmail is a mutually exclusive act operates under complete and willful blindness.”<sup>16</sup> What this statement ignores is that the union simply does not have the same ability to compel workers as the employer. We need to understand what counts as a threat or undue influence in the employment context.

For example, when workers at the Jonquière Walmart held a successful certification drive with the United Food and Commercial Workers (UFCW), rather than allow an arbitrator to resolve an impasse in negotiating its first collective agreement, Walmart closed its doors citing business reasons. The UFCW challenged the closure as being motivated by anti-union animus, and a violation of Quebec labour law. After nearly a decade in the courts, including two stints at the Supreme Court of Canada, the union ostensibly won: Walmart was deemed to have broken the law. However, the store is still closed. Despite the compensation Walmart will be forced to pay, with their enormous financial resources this is still a victory for the company. And with anti-union “trailblazers” like Walmart leading the way, other employers do not need to do or say very much to signal that the road forward might be rocky if workers decide to certify a union.

A similar chill is created when union organizers are fired. These organizers may get reinstated if they pursue an unfair labour practice claim, but by then the damage is often already done. This illegal union avoidance tactic appears to make good business sense. A comprehensive look at Canadian employer responses to certification drives concluded that “overt opposition to union certification was the norm.” Additionally, 12% of employers revealed that they had engaged in practices *they believed to be illegal* during the certification drive.<sup>17</sup>

### **Committee amends the bill**

Under the original wording of Bill C-525, those who did not cast ballots counted *against* unionization instead of making the wishes of those who cast a ballot decisive. When it came to *decertifying* the union, however, those who did not cast a ballot did *not* count. In other words, the true intentions of those not wanting the union counted as truer than those who did.

Wisely (or strategically), the committee considering the bill after second reading thought better of these imbalances and corrected them. This was despite the fact Bill C-525 received a total of only four hours of consideration in committee, prompting committee member Jinny Jogindera Sims to call the process “a farce.”<sup>18</sup> As it stands, Bill C-525 requires a threshold of 40% of cards signed to trigger a vote,

and a count of 50% plus one to trigger certification. Decertification is triggered by a comparable process.

Still, we are left wondering what problem Bill C-525 was meant to solve. Caulkins says it has to do with a “mountain of complaints” received about the card-check process, but this is not supported by the evidence provided at the committee stage. The majority of witnesses focused their attention on other issues; for example, that the original drafting of the bill was unprecedented and could violate Canada’s commitments under international labour law. These concerns were incorporated into the amendments to the legislation mentioned above.

Witnesses also pointed out the lack of evidence to indicate the card-check process actually promoted intimidation or coercion by the union. Finally, it was pointed out that this ad hoc approach to labour relations was a rejection of the broad tripartite consultative system that had worked well for Canada’s industrial relations landscape for nearly half a century. Those in favour of the bill simply reiterated the assumption that votes were more democratic, without grappling with the reasons provided for why that assumption is problematic in this context.<sup>19</sup>

---

## **Making union business everyone’s business: Bill C-377**

One observer has referred to Bill C-377 as “the bill that nobody wants.”<sup>20</sup> The legislation, which passed into law this summer, is so deeply flawed that the Senate — not known for its rebellious streak — originally refused to approve it. Former Conservative Senator Hugh Segal condemned the policy as being deeply imbalanced and ill thought-out,<sup>21</sup> calling it “badly drafted,” even “flawed, unconstitutional and technically incompetent.”<sup>22</sup> Segal led the defeat of this bill in its original form, when 16 Conservative senators joined ranks with the rest and voted for significant albeit inadequate amendments. With Segal’s resignation from the Senate in June 2014, some believed it was only a matter of time before the legislation would be reintroduced without amendments. Bill C-377 passed third reading in the Senate on June 30, 2015.

### **What does this bill do?**

Bill C-377 is a private member’s bill that amends the *Income Tax Act* to require labour organizations (and only labour organizations) to disclose detailed information of their accounts on a publicly accessible website under the auspices of the Canada Revenue Agency. This bill places tax reporting requirements on labour organizations unparalleled by those required by any business, charity or local or-

ganization. The legislation leaves open the disturbing possibility that the “form” and “particulars” of the reporting requirements could be changed by regulation (i.e., without further parliamentary oversight).

The government’s justification for the bill was that those who pay union dues have a right to know where their money is going. Notably, legislation in most jurisdictions already requires that members be given audited financial statements upon request. And most of us with any union experience know that a key element of virtually every union meeting is a treasurer’s report that is subject to questioning and ratification by the membership. The bigger question is this: why should the government police the internal organization of a private association? The two-part answer here reveals the depth of anti-union feeling in this government.

First, private associations are funded by dues that are deducted at the source by the employer and cannot, therefore, be voluntarily withheld. Since this is a unique aspect of labour organizations, there is no comparison between a labour organization and most other private associations.<sup>23</sup> Members cannot withhold their dues if they are dissatisfied with the level of accountability or transparency of their union leadership. Some workers have opted not to become union members, but because they are covered by the terms and conditions of the collective agreement, and owing to the benefits they receive, they must nevertheless pay union dues. This provides an opening for the government to intervene to rectify the alleged problem of some non-member dues-payers not knowing how their contributions are spent. Even if this were the case it would not explain why the *general public* rather than merely the dues-payers have a right to know the internal accounts of the union. The government’s argument here is that since the dues are tax deductible, the public is also, in a sense, “funding” the union. Therefore, they too ought to know where virtually every union dollar is spent.

The bill’s limits reveal how deeply insincere this rationale is. The universal position among labour unions is that the term “labour organization” in the legislation would be read broadly enough to include all the organizations with which unions, with duly signed collective agreements, are affiliated, such as the Canadian Labour Congress. Yet the term is restrictive enough to exclude professional associations for which dues are also mandatory (e.g., various medical associations and law societies). Russ Hiebert, the MP who sponsored the bill, testified that the term was intended to exclude them.<sup>24</sup> For this reason, arguments about the mandatory nature of dues appear frivolous. So, too, is the tax deduction argument, since the bill does not apply to any other organization that receives “public funding” in the form of tax deductions. Certainly, businesses that receive more benefits than unions could ever claim are not subject to the bill.

## Supporters and detractors

They say you can tell a lot about someone by the company they keep. In this case, the same applies to Bill C-377. The legislation is supported by a handful of associations, none of which represents organized labour, and virtually all of which have a history of engaging in anti-union activities.<sup>25</sup> MP Hiebert says it is modelled on similar legislative initiatives in the U.S., where proponents explicitly stated the point of such measures is to cripple the labour movement. Such anti-union rhetoric is virtually absent in the Canadian debate, likely because it would not play as well here as it does south of the border.<sup>26</sup> But what is similar is the attempt to manufacture consent for Bill C-377 through methodologically flawed polls like those sponsored by the anti-union group LabourWatch between 2003 and 2013.

A 2011 poll conducted for LabourWatch by NANOS Research indicated that 83% of the Canadian population supports greater reporting requirements for unions. But the methodology was sufficiently flawed to have been the subject of a complaint to the Marketing Research and Intelligence Association (MRIA), which included accusations the firm used leading questions and suppressed results suggesting Canadians viewed unions favourably.<sup>27</sup> A complaint panel determined that the questionnaire was flawed, although NANOS was not found to have violated MRJA's code of ethics. According to one report, the MRJA's initial recommendations to NANOS included that they inform LabourWatch of the flaws and seek the group's permission to release those results that went previously undisclosed. LabourWatch did not comply.<sup>28</sup>

If the justifications for the bill are weak, the problems and concerns expressed by labour groups, as well as those with merely a professional interest, are legion. After several weeks of study, a Senate committee reported that the vast majority of witnesses and submissions raised concerns about the bill. Detractors included not only labour organizations, but professors, five provincial governments, the insurance and accounting industries, and the federal privacy commissioner. As a whole, the witness pool could hardly be considered a hotbed of labour activism.

The committee wrote that first among the concerns raised by these groups and individuals was "the constitutional validity of the legislation both with respect to the division of powers and the Charter." The report also listed "the protection of personal information, the cost and need for greater transparency, and the vagueness as to whom this legislation would apply."<sup>29</sup> Pending the outcome of the 2015 federal election, the legislation could very well be challenged in court.

The point that this bill singles out unions for unparalleled treatment has been made over and over again. Testifying before a House of Commons standing committee on finance, former federal privacy commissioner Jennifer Stoddart suggested

the (much more modest) reporting requirements that now exist for registered charities would likely be acceptable here. She argued that these requirements would “result in a more balanced, yet equally effective outcome.”<sup>30</sup> It is clear, however, that the Conservative government does not believe these reporting requirements *would* yield equally effective outcomes.

That the point of the bill is to single out labour organizations for special treatment is made clear by its title: *An Act to amend the Income Tax Act (requirements for labour organizations)*. Despite this, the bill’s proponents have consistently failed to recognize or address the discrepancy between the requirements for labour organizations and those for other, similar organizations. Unlike the reporting requirements for charities, no tax implications flow from the requirements in this bill. Thus, even the more modest reporting requirements would likely not render this bill constitutional on a division-of-powers analysis.<sup>31</sup>

Labour organizations believe this bill, with the enormity of its reporting requirements, is an attempt to bankrupt unions or divert their resources from the substantive work they do — to “tip their hand” during negotiations, since employers would have access to the union’s information when the opposite is not the case. Former Canadian Labour Congress president Ken Georgetti summed it up this way:

Bill C-377 is a solution in search of a problem. It wrongly violates Canada’s Constitution and the Charter of Rights and Freedoms.... It relates not to the tax authority of the federal Parliament but the regulation of trade unions or labour relations. It causes Canada’s privacy commissioner concern and it offends the intent of federal and provincial privacy laws. It creates an unfair advantage for non-union construction contractors and an uneven playing field in the labour market. It ignores the basic facts of the democratic structures of trade unions and the legal frameworks within which trade unions already operate.<sup>32</sup>

---

## Conclusion

Canada’s present statutory labour relations scheme was decades in the making and represents an attempt to balance diverse interests in a hotly contested, emotionally charged and wide-reaching policy area. Whatever one thinks about labour organizations, we should be wary of legislation that makes large-scale changes to this statutory framework without adequate input, without an electoral mandate — both C-525 and C-377 were private member’s bills, not government legislation — and against the advice of a wide array of stakeholders and disinterested experts. The sheer variety of opposition to Bill C-377 is further proof that the Conservative government is not interested in thoughtful, evidence-based policy. This will become

more apparent as the law winds its way through a potential constitutional challenge. If the government was searching for a problem, it appears it has found one.

---

## Bibliography

- Bentham, Karen, J. “Employer Resistance to Union Certification: A Study of Eight Canadian Jurisdictions,” *Relation Industrielles/Industrial Relations*, vol. 57, 1 (2002).
- Bill C–525, *Employee’s Voting Rights Act*, 2nd sess., 41st Parliament, 2014, SC. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&DocId=6836511&File=4>
- Bryden, Joan. “Tories move to limit debate in Senate as controversial union bill heads back to upper chamber,” *Canadian Press*, 21 September, 2014. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/09/21/tories-move-to-limit-debate-in-senate-as-controversial-union-bill-heads-back-to-upper-chamber/>
- Canada, *Hansard Parliamentary Debates*, 23 June, 2011. 41st Parliament, 1st session, number 014. Accessed July 29, 2015. <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&Parl=41&Ses=1&DocId=5112534>
- Canada *Hansard Debates of the Senate*, June 17, 2013. 1st session, 41st Parliament, Volume 148, Issue 175. Accessed July 2, 2015. [http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/Sen/Chamber/411/Debates/175db\\_2013-06-17-e.htm#45](http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/Sen/Chamber/411/Debates/175db_2013-06-17-e.htm#45)
- Canada, *Hansard Parliamentary Debates*, 8 April, 2014. 41st Parliament, 2nd session, number 071. Accessed July 29, 2015. <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&Parl=41&Ses=2&DocId=6526323>
- Canada, *Hansard Debates of the Senate*, 4 Nov. 2014. 2nd Session, 41st Parliament, Volume 149, Issue 92. Accessed July 2, 2015 [http://www.parl.gc.ca/content/sen/chamber/412/debates/092db\\_2014-11-04-e.htm#33](http://www.parl.gc.ca/content/sen/chamber/412/debates/092db_2014-11-04-e.htm#33)
- Geller, Adam. “Walmart Store in Canada closing just as workers near union contract; union leaders vow to fight,” *The Associated Press*, 10 Feb., 2005: Business News. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://www.lexisnexis.com.myaccess.library.utoronto.ca/hottopics/lnacademic/?verb=sr&csi=7911>
- International Labour Office. Governing Body. 2013. 367th Report of the Committee on Freedom of Association. Case no. 2894. Complaint Against the Government of Canada, Bill C–6, Canada Post Back-to-Work Legislation. (Geneva), 270–345. [http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/-ed\\_norm/relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\\_208542.pdf](http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/-ed_norm/relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_208542.pdf)
- Lee, Ian. “”Striking Out: The New Normal in Canadian Labour Relations?”” *JPPL* 5 (2012).
- Legree, Scott et. al. “The Effect of Labour Relations Laws on Union Density Rates: Evidence from Canadian Provinces,” Working Paper no. 141, Canadian Labour Market and Skills Researcher Network, 2014.
- MacQuarrie, Fiona. “Bill C–377: New Information on “The Bill that Nobody Wants,”” *All About Work*, blog, 21 October, 2014. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://allaboutwork.org/2014/10/21/bill-c-377-new-information-on-the-bill-that-nobody-wants/>
- Office of the Privacy Commissioner of Canada. Appearance before the House of Commons Standing Committee on Finance, on Bill C–377, An Act to Amend the Income Tax Act (requirements for labour organizations), Nov. 7, 2012. Accessed July 2, 2015. [https://www.priv.gc.ca/parl/2012/parl\\_20121107\\_e.asp](https://www.priv.gc.ca/parl/2012/parl_20121107_e.asp)
- Panitch, Leo, and Donald Swartz. *From Consent to Coercion: The Assault on Trade Union Freedoms*. 3rd ed. Aurora, Ont.: Garamond Press, 2003.

Proceedings of the Senate Standing Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce, May 22–23, 2013. First Session Forty-first Parliament, 2011-12-13, Issue No. 34 First and second meetings on: Bill C-377, *An Act to amend the Income Tax Act (requirements for labour organizations)*.

Slinn, Sara. “Anti-union intimidation is real.” *National Post*, 7 Dec 2007: FP15.

\_\_\_\_\_. “No Right (to Organize) without a Remedy: Evidence and Consequences of the Failure to Provide Compensatory Remedies for Unfair Labour Practices in British Columbia,” *McGill Law Journal* 53 (2008).

Stanford, Jim. “Raitt’s Three Principles for Labour Relations Only Run One Way.” *Globe and Mail*, November 2, 2011. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-debate/raitts-three-principles-for-labour-relations-only-run-one-way/article552170/>.

\_\_\_\_\_. “There are Bigger Threats to our Fragile Recovery than the Postal Dispute,” *Globe and Mail*, July 4, 2011. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-debate/there-are-bigger-threats-to-our-fragile-recovery-than-the-postal-dispute/article585578/>

Stastna, Kazi. “Government’s recent labour intervention highly unusual, experts say,” *CBC News*, Oct. 13, 2011. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/government-s-recent-labour-interventions-highly-unusual-experts-say-1.977658>

Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills, Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities, evidence, 11 and 13 Feb. 2014, 41st Parliament, 2nd session, numbers 011 and 012.

Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills, Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities, evidence, May 15, 2014, 41st Parliament, 2nd session. Accessed July 29, 2015, [http://www.parl.gc.ca/parliamentarians/en/publicationsearch?View=D&Pub=&Item=&ParlSes=41-2&Topic=&com=&Per=72018&PartType=&Text=bill\\_c-525&RPP=15&targetLang=&SBS=0&MRR=150000&Page=2&PubType=40017](http://www.parl.gc.ca/parliamentarians/en/publicationsearch?View=D&Pub=&Item=&ParlSes=41-2&Topic=&com=&Per=72018&PartType=&Text=bill_c-525&RPP=15&targetLang=&SBS=0&MRR=150000&Page=2&PubType=40017)

Stevens, Andrew and Sean Tucker. “Working in the shadows for transparency: Russ Hiebert, LabourWatch, Nanos Research, and the Making of Bill C-377,” *Labour/le Travail* 75 (2015).

\_\_\_\_\_. “Working in the Shadows for Transparency : Russ Hiebert, LabourWatch, Nanos Research and the Making of Bill C-377,” (paper presented at the annual meeting of the Canadian Industrial Relations Association, Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario, May 24–26, 2014).

---

## Endnotes

**1** Scott Deveau. “Air Canada’s Flight Attendants Call off Strike,” *National Post*, Oct. 12, 2011. Accessed Sept. 25, 2015. <http://business.financialpost.com/news/transportation/air-canada-flight-attendants-still-preparing-for-strike>

**2** Ian Lee, “Striking out: The New Normal in Canadian Labour Relations?” *JPLP* 5 (2012): 213.

**3** Leo Panitch, and Donald Swartz. *From Consent to Coercion: the Assault on Trade Union Freedoms*. 3rd ed. 2003. (Aurora: Garamond Press).

**4** Jim Stanford. “Raitt’s Three Principles for labour relations only run one way,” *Globe and Mail*, Nov. 2, 2011. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-debate/raitts-three-principles-for-labour-relations-only-run-one-way/article552170/>

**5** Brent Jang and Bill Curry. “Ottawa’s back-to-work interventions worry both firms and workers,” *Globe and Mail*, May 28, 2012. Accessed September 25, 2015. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-investor/ottawas-back-to-work-interventions-worry-both-firms-and-workers/article4216591/>

- 6** Jim Stanford, “There are bigger threats to our fragile recovery than the postal dispute,” *Globe and Mail*, July 4, 2011. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-debate/there-are-bigger-threats-to-our-fragile-recovery-than-the-postal-dispute/article585578/>
- 7** Canada, *Hansard Parliamentary Debates*, 23 June, 2011. 41st Parliament, 1st session, number 014.
- 8** International Labour Office. Governing Body. 2013. 367th Report of the Committee on Freedom of Association. Case no. 2894. Complaint Against the Government of Canada, Bill C-6, Canada Post Back-to-Work Legislation. (Geneva), 270–345. [http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/—ed\\_norm/relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\\_208542.pdf](http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/—ed_norm/relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_208542.pdf) Accessed May 17, 2013.
- 9** Scott Deveau, “Back-to-work bills risky route: experts.” *National Post*, September 20, 2011. Accessed September 25, 2015. <http://business.financialpost.com/news/transportation/back-to-work-bills-risky-route-experts>
- 10** Kazi Stastna, “Government’s recent labour intervention highly unusual, experts say,” *CBC News*, Oct. 13, 2011. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/government-s-recent-labour-interventions-highly-unusual-experts-say-1.977658>
- 11** Bill C-525, *Employee’s Voting Rights Act*, 2nd sess., 41st Parliament, 2014, SC. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&DocId=6836511&File=4>
- 12** These are BC, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Ontario and Nova Scotia. In some jurisdictions, secret ballots are ordered if the number of cards signed falls within particular parameters, for instance, more than 40% but less than 65%. In other jurisdictions, the labour board retains the discretion to decide if and when to order a secret ballot vote.
- 13** See, for example, Scott Legree et. al. “The Effect of Labour Relations Laws on Union Density Rates: Evidence from Canadian Provinces,” Working Paper no. 141, Canadian Labour Market and Skills Researcher Network, 2014.
- 14** Sara Slinn, “Anti-union intimidation is real.” *National Post*, 7 Dec 2007: FP15; “No Right (to Organize) without a Remedy: Evidence and Consequences of the Failure to Provide Compensatory Remedies for Unfair Labour Practices in British Columbia,” *McGill Law Journal* 53 (2008): 687.
- 15** Adam Geller, “Walmart Store in Canada closing just as workers near union contract; union leaders vow to fight,” *The Associated Press*, 10 Feb., 2005: Business News. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://www.lexisnexis.com.myaccess.library.utoronto.ca/hottopics/lnacademic/?verb=sr&csi=7911>
- 16** Canada, *Hansard Parliamentary Debates*, 8 April, 2014. 41st Parliament, 2nd session, number 071.
- 17** Karen J. Bentham, “Employer Resistance to Union Certification: A Study of Eight Canadian Jurisdictions,” *Relation Industrielles/Industrial Relations*, vol. 57, 1 (2002): 159. [My emphasis].
- 18** Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills, Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities, evidence, 11 and 13 Feb. 2014, 41st Parliament, 2nd session, numbers 011 and 012.
- 19** *Ibid.*
- 20** Fiona MacQuarrie. “Bill C-377: New Information on ‘The Bill that Nobody Wants,’” *All About Work*, blog, 21 October, 2014. <http://allaboutwork.org/2014/10/21/bill-c-377-new-information-on-the-bill-that-nobody-wants/>
- 21** Canada, *Hansard Debates of the Senate*, 17, June 2013. 1st Session, 41st Parliament, Volume 148, Issue 175.
- 22** Joan Bryden, “Tories move to limit debate in Senate as controversial union bill heads back to upper chamber,” *Canadian Press*, 21 September, 2014. Accessed Nov. 28, 2014. <http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/09/21/tories-move-to-limit-debate-in-senate-as-controversial-union-bill-heads-back-to-upper-chamber/>

- 23** David Doorey offers a useful insight into this particular argument on his blog. “Are Ontario Laws on Union Dues and Membership ‘Undemocratic?’” April 3, 2013. Accessed July 2, 2015. <http://lawofwork.ca/?p=6447>
- 24** Russ Hiebert. Proceedings of the Senate Standing Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce, May 22–23, 2013. First Session Forty-first Parliament, 2011-12-13, Issue No. 34, p. 9.
- 25** Andrew Stevens and Sean Tucker. “Working in the shadows for transparency: Russ Hiebert, Labour-Watch, Nanos Research, and the Making of Bill C–377,” *Labour/le Travail* 75 (2015). Stevens and Tucker provide a comprehensive examination of who is really ‘behind’ the bill.
- 26** Steven Andrews and Sean Tucker, “Working in the Shadows for Transparency : Russ Hiebert, Labour-Watch, Nanos Research and the Making of Bill C–377,” (paper presented at the annual meeting of the Canadian Industrial Relations Association, Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario, May 24–26, 2014).
- 27** Stevens and Tucker, *Supra* note 23, at p. 152.
- 28** *Ibid*, at p. 152–54.
- 29** Canada, *Hansard Debates of the Senate*, 4 Nov. 2014. 2nd Session, 41st Parliament, Volume 149, Issue 92. Accessed July 2, 2015. [http://www.parl.gc.ca/content/sen/chamber/412/debates/092db\\_2014-11-04-e.htm#33](http://www.parl.gc.ca/content/sen/chamber/412/debates/092db_2014-11-04-e.htm#33)
- 30** Office of the Privacy Commissioner of Canada. Appearance before the House of Commons Standing Committee on Finance, on Bill C–377 , An Act to Amend the Income Tax Act (requirements for labour organizations), Nov. 7, 2012. Accessed July 2, 2015. [https://www.priv.gc.ca/parl/2012/parl\\_20121107\\_e.asp](https://www.priv.gc.ca/parl/2012/parl_20121107_e.asp)
- 31** Bruce Ryder. 2015. “The Constitutional Invalidity of Bill C–377.” Presentation to Senate Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs
- 32** Canada *Hansard Debates of the Senate*, June 17, 2013. 1st session, 41st Parliament, Volume 148, Issue 175. Accessed July 2, 2015. [http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/Sen/Chamber/411/Debates/175db\\_2013-06-17-e.htm#45](http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/Sen/Chamber/411/Debates/175db_2013-06-17-e.htm#45)